Wayne Lewin – Clerk to the Parish Council

CERNE VALLEY PARISH COUNCIL
13 Stileham Bank, Milborne St Andrew, Dorset, DT11 0LE

07419 136 735 

cernevalley@dorset-aptc.gov.uk

Minutes of Full Council held on 22nd July 2021 at Cerne Abbas Village Hall

Councillors present:

J. Crouch, J. Bolt, M. Keating, G. Bishop, C. Crosbie, F. Horsington, L. Exton, and C. Paul

1 member of the public.
1.
Apologies for absence
Cllr’s Wilkin, Beresford, Prowse along with Cllr Haynes (DC) all sent apologises.

2.
Declarations of pecuniary and other interests
Cllr Horsington declared an interest in any matter relating to the Allotments Field.

Cllr Horsington declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 8fiii.
3.
To confirm the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 24th June 2021
This were approved as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

4.
Matters arising from previous meeting
It was confirmed that solar SID had been installed at Godmanstone.

All other items were on the agenda.

5.
Update from the Chair
The Chair confirmed that she had been in contact with DAPTC on various matters.
6.
Public Discussion Period
The Chair was content to allow the public to speak at the relevant agenda item.
7.
To receive a report from the Dorset Council
A report had been received and circulated to members.
There were no comments for Cllr Haynes.

8.
To receive committee reports and to agree action(s) in response to proposals and repairs 


a.
Allotments 

Cllr Keating stated that the communal shed had been painted.

It was also confirmed that an eviction order had been sent to a plot holder on the grounds of not keeping the plot cultivated.

This was ratified by Council.


b.
Burial Ground 
There were no matters of concern other than the lack of water for the contractor who was repairing the internal wall.


c.
Car Park

As the committee had yet to meet, the only item was placed on the agenda. 


d.
Children’s Play Park
Cllr Keating confirmed that repairs had been completed to the chains on the tyre climber and that a back board had been inserted by the new roundabout to stop soil creep from the playing field.

e.
Footpaths and Environment 
Cllr Bolt said all had been very quiet. 
Members had not heard back from the contractor regarding the Godmanstone fingerposts.


f.
Planning 


i.
P/FUL/2021/01412
6 Back Lane


Members were unable to establish a majority vote on this application.


Cllr’s Crouch and Horsington both supported the application.

Cllr Bishop objection to the application on the grounds of substantial impact on the conservation area and not in keeping with current buildings in the neighbourhood.


The resolution was therefore to pass comment with the following sent to Dorset Council.



Continued concerns as to traffic movement on and off the property.



Lack of conservation officers’ comments.

Members were not convinced that the application was completely meeting with Policy 2 of the CVPC neighbourhood plan.

The destruction of a flint wall which forms part of the historic fabric of the village.



ii.
P/HOU/2021/01461
47 Back Lane


This application was supported by the Parish Council.



iii.
P/PABA/2021/02346
Pound Farm Old Sherborne Road


This application was supported by the Parish Council.


g.
National Trust 

There was no update.

9.
Financial update and payments for authorisation
A total of 9 payments totalling £ 1280.91 were approved and authorised for payment.

The annual list is attached to these minutes.

10.
Review of the white posts on Duck Street to include replace and paint
It was agreed to discuss further later with the view to a contractor being sourced to complete the painting, repair, or replace the broken posts and upgrade the metal work. 
11.
Purchase a new SID for Godmanstone 
It was confirmed that Godmanstone did not want a separate device and where comfortable with sharing the current machine with Cerne Abbas with a 6-week rotation policy.

12.
Repairs to ‘not the bus shelter’ 
It was agreed that the 1 quote received seemed excessive.

Cllr Crosbie agreed to contact further builders with a view to obtaining 2 further quotes.

13.
Closure of Kettlebridge Car Park from 28th July 2021
The Environment Agency had served notice of usage for the Car Park. Although only half the car park was needed, a risk assessment made by the Parish Clerk suggested that the turning circles of the plant used by the EA would use a further sizeable area. In addition, the developers of the Duck Street housing had also requested 6 reserved spaces for their contractors.

The Parish Clerk recommended a full closure of the Car Park to the public.

A debate ensued as to if the car park could be opened ‘out of working hours’ so that members of the public visiting Cerne Abbas or customers using the Village Hall had somewhere to park.
Concerns were raised as to the practicality of this considering nobody knew the working hours of the EA over such a large time frame of six months.

In addition, questions were asked on how the car park would be closed in the event of a vehicle that is still on site.

Resolution:
It was agreed to close the car park to public use from the 02nd of August 2021.

3 ‘Car Park Closed’ were to be procured at a cost not to exceed £500. 
It was agreed to revisit this item in 3 months’ time, as a better idea of the completion time of the works by the EA would likely be known. 
14.
Internal audit report 
Members accepted the report and management report from the Clerk.

15.
Electricity substation update
No update was avaiible.

16.
Removal of unauthorised advertisements 
Members agreed this was an increasing issue, but no agreement could be found on what, when and who should remove the items.

It was agreed to formulate a policy for the future.

17.
Dave Fox memorial tree and bench
The Clerk had written to the family confirming the CVPC agreement. Cllr Bolt had spoken to the residents of Chescombe who were broadly in support. It was suggested a second tree could be brought to ‘balance out’ the area.

Members would await the response from the family.

18.
Update on the Up Cerne footpath 
There was no update.

19.
Consultation on boundary commission review
All members were unanimous in thinking that Cerne Abbas identified with Dorchester as a town and with West Dorset as an area.

It was requested that this be fed back to the Boundary Commission consultation. 
20.
Purchase of an additional ‘Black Top’ bin for the Burial Ground
It was agreed that the current bins should have proper signage placed on them.

The matter of an additional bin was referred to the burial ground committee.

21.
Resignation of Parish Clerk
The Chair confirmed that the Clerk had formally resigned, and the last working day was 31st July 2021. It was requested that the Chair ask the Clerk to extend the contract by an additional 2 months as a salaried clerk for the sake of continuity. This was unanimously agreed. 
The Chair would formally write to the Clerk as ask this proposal.

It was suggested that a working party be set up to discuss the role of the future Clerk and the recruitment progress. 

It was agreed to have a panel of 5, three to interview, the outgoing Clerk to sit in and one as a reserve.

Cllr’s Crouch and Keating volunteered for the interview panel, but it was agreed that all Councillors should have the opportunity as 3 members were not present.

It was agreed to advertise via the Parish Magazine, website and DAPTC, and to spread the net wider if a suitable candidate could not be found.
22.
Items for the next meeting
‘Not the bus shelter’ refurbishment

Dave Fox memorial

Duck Street Posts

6-month VAT return

Initial Precept discussion

Correspondence discussion

23.
Date(s) of next meeting(s)


Full Council
09th September 2021








Godmanstone Village Hall @ 7.30pm
There being no further business the meeting closed at 2045 hours.

Signed_______________________________________Chair of the Cerne Valley Parish Council
